S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th February 2023 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, and County Councillor Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 10th January 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached report.

Cllr Nockolds reported that new houses are being built on the Nora site, some of which will be rented out under the Governments Resettlement Scheme. 

The Council is also looking to purchase additional properties which can be rented out under the scheme including two larger properties for Afghan households. 
With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, wished to provide one or two updates. 
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Allotments: It was confirmed that all Allotment Plots have been rented out and currently there is no one on the Waiting List. Rental fees are being increased in April from £30.00 to £40.00 per annum.

Pond: Mr Narborough confirmed that work to replace the loose posts has been carried out by Mr Lee, and the life ring has been relocated to a more central position. The safety signage will be put up later this week.

Comment was made that things are looking good.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding a recent SWiB meeting when it was said that the Pond water levels seem to be getting higher.

Mr Narborough stated that the levels did increase but have since gone down, he asked members to bear in mind that the outlet pipes are only 4 inches wide, so the water flows out quite slowly.
Peacocks at Oak Avenue area: Mr Narborough reported that two residents had contacted the Parish Office regarding the number of Peacocks roaming the Oak Avenue area.

It was said that some of the Peacocks have been successfully rehomed to Holkham Estate, however, attempts are still being made to rehome some more.

Both residents were happy for their details to be passed on to the local Gamekeeper in case there was anything they could do to assist with the task.

Mr Wells stated that he had moved into the area in the year 2000, and approximately six months later the Peacocks had appeared, comment was made that many people who live in the area enjoy seeing the birds and feel that they should not all be removed.
(Clerk’s Note: A letter will be sent to all residents in the area with advice and asking them not to feed the birds).

Parish Office Meeting Room Extension: Mr Narborough stated that work is ongoing with the Meeting Room Extension and said that the Parish Council will be proud of the completed job. It was said that the Air Conditioning Units are in place and the Kitchen Units have been fitted.
Some extra time needs to be allowed for the floor to fully dry out before the floor coverings can be laid, he said that the work should be complete in a few more weeks and will provide the Village with an excellent hireable space. 
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Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for January 2023 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Report with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Mr Bland was disappointed to note that on three occasions recently, the Borough Council has consulted the Parish Council on Planning Applications, for us to find out that the work had already started without the appropriate permissions being granted.

It was said that work on two detached garages at Peck Lane had taken place and a hedge at Land to the south of 9, and North of Oxborough Drive had been removed without approval.
It was said that an email had been sent to Mr Stuart Ashworth at the Borough Council regarding the situation, however, after an initial response a further response is awaited.

Mrs Cornwell added that our South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan clearly states that hedges should be protected, and this had not been adhered to.

Mr Reynolds added that it was a lovely hedgerow and approximately 60% has already been removed.
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Cllr Nockolds added that in the past she has known cases where developers have had to remove certain things because they have gone ahead without permission.

Comment was made that the recent situation had made a nonsense of the Planning process, it was said that if the matter was delegated, it could be accepted, but the Borough Council should not consult us if they are unwilling to wait for our response and thoughts.

Policy 
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that a meeting had been held on 1st February 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
He explained that several documents had been reviewed, including two new documents, with others having slight amendments and some with no amendments at all.

Bullying and Harassment Policy (New): Mr Hofmeister referred to the Bullying and Harassment Policy and explained that this was a new document, With all members happy, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Bullying and Harassment Policy; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Mr Hofmeister referred to the following list of documents.

Maternity Policy: 

Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan: 

Disciplinary Procedure: 

Grievance Procedure: 

Mr Hofmeister confirmed that with one minor amendment to the Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan, all other Policies listed were unchanged, With all members happy, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Maternity Policy, the Village Hall Asbestos Management Plan, the Disciplinary Procedure, and the Grievance Procedure; this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.
Open Water Risk Assessment (New): Mr Hofmeister referred to the Open Water Risk Assessment and explained that this was a new document, With all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Open Water Risk Assessment; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
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Mr Hofmeister referred to the following list of documents.

Pavilion Risk Assessment: 

Village Hall Risk Assessment: 

Parish Office Risk Assessment:

St Mary’s Churchyard Risk Assessment:

Cemetery Risk Assessment:

Bench Risk Assessment:

Village Green & Pond Risk Assessment:
Dog Bin Risk Assessment:

Allotments Risk Assessment:
Wootton Park Open Space Risk Assessment:
Bus Shelter Risk Assessment:

Grit Bin Risk Assessment: 
Street Lighting Risk Assessment:
With all members happy with the various Risk Assessments and the highlighted amendments, Mr Reynolds proposed that the Parish Council accepts the documents on block, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mr Hofmeister commented that during the Policy Committee Meeting, Members had noted that Mr Peter Lee had carried out quite a few jobs for the Parish Council recently and after requesting an invoice for the work, Mr Lee has said that he did not want renumeration and was happy to do it as he has lived in the Parish all of his life. Mr Hofmeister proposed a vote of thanks to Mr Lee for the work, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Thanks, were also given to Mr Narborough who had met with Mr Lee and who had organised for the collection of the posts and materials.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - See attached.
Wootton Park: – No report, a meeting is scheduled for the end of the month.
Dog Waste Bins:  Mr Wells reported that work has been carried out on some of the Dog Waste Bins, he explained that the Borough Council had been in touch as some of the bins were too tall and/or too larger capacity for their operatives to handle safely.
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He added that along with Mr Will Border he had looked at the bins and had made the necessary adjustments to remove internal bolts to stop the bags tearing and inserting blocks in the bottom of the larger bins to reduce their capacity. It is hoped that the adjustments will make removal of the waste more manageable.

Mr Wells said that he would thank Mr Border on behalf of the Parish Council for kindly carrying out the work on the South Wootton Bins as well as those in North Wootton.

Dogs on Leads at Wootton Park:  Mrs Gotts stated that a report had been made that she had been involved in an incident where a loose dog had run up to her, jumped up and had scratched her leg.
She understood that the matter had been forwarded to Mr Border for discussion at the next meeting, however, she wished to point out that dogs cannot be kept on leads, and that she does not wish for loose dogs to be confined to the 9-acre field.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting had been held on 17th January 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
She explained that Open Gardens is to be restarted and anyone willing to open their gardens for the event should contact her.

The reseeding of the Wildflower strips will not take place this year, Mr Mills intends to watch these areas and see what happens.
Flowerbed at Castle Rising Road: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the small flowerbed near to the Golf Club on Castle Rising Road and asked why this was in Castle Rising and not South Wootton.

He explained that a lady at the Golf Club finds the situation confusing as the flowerbed contains a small sign which states “South Wootton in Bloom – Anglia in Bloom – Gold Award” when it is in Castle Rising.
Mrs Albinson explained that when the flowerbed was first put in, it was mistakenly placed in the wrong location.

Mr Narborough asked if the sign could be removed.

Mrs Banks stated that she would raise the matter at the next meeting, however, members generally felt that it was not a big issue and residents should feel proud to have won a “Gold Award” locally.
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8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
BCKLWN

Council Tax proposals to be considered this month
PC   
 BCKLWN

Wisbech Incinerator - Next stage of 

Application Process, Hearings – 22 /23 Feb          DP, IJ&PB

Norfolk ALC

Consultation – County Deal for Norfolk


PC

County Deal for Norfolk: It was explained that if the County Deal for Norfolk is agreed, this will provide new powers and devolved functions (although Government have not decided what devolved functions will come yet).

Possible additional investment of £612.9 million over 30 years could help boost the economy through jobs, training, and development, improve transport and support the environment.

We understand the details are still being discussed and consulted upon.

Wisbech Incinerator:  Mr Price spoke regarding the proposed Wisbech Incinerator and explained that the Parish Council had written a letter to the Inspector opposing the proposal, he confirmed, however, that the Parish Council would not be attending the hearings on 22nd and 23rd February as there was nothing more to add.

It was confirmed that the Borough Council will attend and speak at the hearings.
St James Medical Practice:  Mrs Banks informed members that an Open Meeting has been organised for Thursday 16th March 2023 for patients to attend and learn about the new Surgery.
She said that the meeting will be held at the Methodist Church Rooms on London Road at 6pm.
Mrs Cornwell asked if the new Surgery would take on new patients.

Mrs Banks said that this is unclear at the moment, however, it is thought that some patients may leave the Practice due to the new out of town location.

Mr Narborough asked if the new Surgery would be carrying out small operations.

Mrs Banks said that she was unsure, although confirmed that there is a lot of treatment rooms planned.

It was said that the Open Meeting will be advertised on Facebook etc. but patients would not be written to individually.
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9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
176
NWPC



108522
Share of Exps
         
          2681.25

177
Information Comm

108523
GDPR/Data Protection
  40.00

178
AMR Fire & Security

108524
VH  Alarm call out

102.00

179
Total Energies


108525
VH Electric – Dec

193.00

180
Total Energies


108526
S/Lighting Supply – Dec       1966.60

181
Total Energies


108527
PO Electric – Dec

172.05

182
M Fysh


108528
PO & VH Window cleaning      25.00

183
Timber Services

108529
Posts Village Pond

  45.30

184
Anglian Water


108530
PO Water


  57.41

185
Imperative Training

108531
Defib Pads W/P

128.40

186
ESPO



108532
VH Gas – Dec

            118.15

187
Brights



108533
VH Cleaning


413.43

188
Timber Services

108534
Postfix Pond Posts

  81.36

189
Play Inspection Co

108535
W/P Annual Play Insp
            270.00

190
Imperative Training

108536
2 x Defib Service

331.00

191
Cooper & Elms

108537
Hearing Loop Transf
            153.78

192
HMRC



108538
Cont’b – Jan

            947.09

192A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

26 Jan Cont’b  - Jan
          1508.84

192B
Prudential


BACS

26 Jan AVC – TC – Jan  
150.00

192C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

26 Jan Salary & Exps Jan)

192D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

26 Jan Salary – Jan)            2812.63

192E
S Wightman


BACS 

26 Jan Salary– Jan )      

192F
D Philpot


BACS 

26 Jan Salary – Jan)
          1559.12

192G
J.S D’Aloia


BACS 

26 Jan Stage Payment       23507.83

192H   Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 2
6 Jan Cont’b Jan

    7.00

193
Imperative Training

108539
VH Paediatric Defib Pads
158.40

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
194
K & M lighting


108540
S/Lighting Maint Feb

499.19

195
AMR Fire & Security

108541
PO Extension Alarm Work
403.20

196
ECS Computers

108542
Online Backup & Email
188.04

197
ESPO



108543
VH Materials


231.63

198
Brights



108544
VH Cleaning Dec/Jan

300.67

199
CGM Ltd


108545
Hedge Cutting / Play Insp     1039.49

200
Glebe Farm Hedging

108546
PO Hedging Whips

213.95

Bank balances as at 31.1.2023
Community Account
      

     
            38,547.62
Business Premium Account                  
      
                                  75,000.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                           0.00
Total                                                                                                 £113,547.62
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.45pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th March 2023, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
14th March 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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